EMPLOYEE WELFARE BENEFIT PLAN WRAP-AROUND SUMMARY PLAN DESCRIPTION

OF

YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES

EFFECTIVE DATE: JANUARY 1, 2010 RESTATED DATE: JANUARY 1, 2020

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Introduction and Overview of the Plan	3
Statement of Rights Under ERISA	
Termination/Modification/Amendment to the Plan	
Plan Information	6
Description of Funding Arrangements	
Eligibility and Benefit Termination Specifications	8
Special Enrollment Periods	9
Continuation of Coverage Rights Under COBRA	10
Claims Procedures	13
ACA Compliance	
Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act	20
Reimbursement/Subrogation	22
Right to Request Overpayments	24
No Guarantee of Tax Consequences	
No Assignment of Rights or Benefits	24
Severability	24
Applicable Law	25
Not An Employment Contract	
Indemnification	
Adoption by Employer	
Schedules	
Plan Benefits	
Eligibility and Effective Date for Coverage	

INTRODUCTION AND OVERVIEW OF THE PLAN

The intent of this Plan Document (the "Plan") is to assure that the written plan document complies with the requirements of the Employee Income Security Act of 1974 (also known as ERISA), as amended and the Internal Revenue Code for the Plan and each welfare benefit included in this Plan. YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES (the "Employer") maintains this YMCA of the Fox Cities Employee Welfare Benefit Plan ("Plan").

The Plan provides a variety of welfare benefits through various programs (referred to as "Component Benefit Plans"). The Component Benefit Plans are listed in Schedule A. It is intended that this Plan Document provide an administrative framework for all of the Benefits that are provided under the Plan.

This document serves as both the formal plan document and summary plan description as required by ERISA. However, the provisions of the Component Benefit Plans (which may be set forth in an insurance policy, certificate of coverage, employee booklet, other summary plan descriptions and related benefit summaries or schedules, and enrollment materials) are incorporated herein by reference. Accordingly, both this document and all of the Component Benefit Plan documents collectively constitute the Plan.

For further information about the benefits provided under the Component Benefit Plans, refer to the specific documents issued by the insurer or administrator for each plan, as outlined in Schedule A, or contact the Plan Administrator.

Except as otherwise indicated by context, masculine terminology used in the Plan also includes the feminine, and terms used in the singular may also include the plural.

A. Participation in the Plan

Employees shall be considered eligible to participate in this Plan upon meeting the eligibility requirements of any one of the Benefit programs as listed in Schedule A. Eligibility to participate in each Benefit program is outlined in Schedule B.

B. Affiliates, Divisions, Subsidiaries

The Plan Sponsor has the right to include any affiliate, division or subsidiary under common control pursuant to Internal Revenue Code Section 414 in the Plan, and in any Component Benefit Plan (subject to the approval by any insurers and qualification under their underwriting guidelines).

STATEMENT OF RIGHTS UNDER ERISA

The Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA) entitles Plan participants to the following rights and protections:

A. Right to Examine Plan Documents

Plan participants have the right to examine all documents governing the Plan, including insurance policies, collective bargaining agreements, and any latest annual reports (Form 5500) filed by the Plan with the United States Department of Labor. The latest annual report can be found at www.efast.dol.gov. The Plan Administrator will tell the Plan participant where the other Plan documents are available for examination. Plan participants may examine any documents without charge.

B. Right to Obtain Copies of Plan Documents

Plan participants have the right to obtain copies of all Plan documents and other Plan information upon written request to the Plan Administrator, including insurance policies, collective bargaining agreements, Plan documents and any annual reports (Form 5500) and an updated summary plan description (if any). The latest annual report can be found at www.efast.dol.gov. The Plan Administrator may request a reasonable charge for the copies.

C. Right to Continue Group Health Plan Coverage - Group Health Plans Only

Plan participants have the right to continue health care coverage for the participant and the participant's dependents if there is a loss of coverage under a group health plan (e.g., a medical, dental, or vision plan) as a result of a qualifying event. The participant or the participant's dependents may have to pay for such coverage. Participants should review the rules governing COBRA continuation rights in the group health plan Component Benefit Plan Documents.

D. Right to Written Explanation of Denial

If a Plan participant's claim for benefits under the Plan is denied or ignored, in whole or in part, a Plan participant has a right to obtain a written explanation of the reason for denial, and to obtain copies of documents related to the decision without charge, and to appeal any denial, all within certain time schedules (which are set forth in the Component Plan Document).

E. Fiduciaries

In addition to creating rights of Plan participants, ERISA imposes special obligations and duties upon the people (referred to as fiduciaries) who are responsible for the operation of the Plan. The fiduciaries of the Plan have a duty to operate the Plan prudently and in the interest of Plan participants and beneficiaries. The fiduciaries also have a duty to protect any Plan assets for the benefit of Plan participants. No one, including the Employer, a union, or any other person, may fire a Plan participant or otherwise discriminate against a participant in any way to prevent a participant from receiving a Plan benefit or from exercising his or her individual rights under ERISA.

F. Enforce ERISA Rights

Under ERISA, there are steps participants can take to enforce the above rights. For example, if a participant requests a copy of Plan documents from the Plan and does not receive them within 30 days, the participant may file suit in Federal court. In such a situation, the court may require the Plan Administrator to give the participant the Plan documents requested and pay up to \$110 a day until the participant receives the requested materials, unless the materials were not sent because of reasons beyond the control of the Plan Administrator. ERISA gives Plan participants the right to file suit in a state or Federal court if a claim for benefits under the Plan is denied or ignored, in whole or in part. In addition, if a participant disagrees with the Plan's decision (or lack thereof) concerning the qualified status of a medical child support order, the participant may file suit in Federal court.

If it should happen that the Plan fiduciaries have misused the Plan's money, or that a participant has been discriminated against for asserting the participant's rights, then the participant can ask for help from the U.S. Department of Labor or file suit in a Federal court.

If a participant files a suit, the court will decide who must pay court costs and legal fees. If a participant is successful, the court may order the person the participant sued to pay those fees. If a participant loses (if, for example, the court finds the claim is frivolous), the court may order the participant to pay those costs and fees.

G. Assistance with Any Questions

If there are any questions about the Plan, participants should contact the Plan Administrator. If there are any questions about this statement or about participant rights under ERISA, or if assistance is

needed in obtaining documents from the Plan Administrator, the participant should contact the nearest office of the Employee Benefits Security Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, listed in the telephone directory or the Division of Technical Assistance and Inquiries, Employee Benefits Security Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, 200 Constitution Avenue N.W., Washington, D.C. 20210. A participant may also obtain certain publications about rights and responsibilities under ERISA by calling the publications hotline of the Employee Benefits Security Administration.

TERMINATION/MODIFICATION/AMENDMENT TO THE PLAN

The Plan Administrator has the discretionary authority to amend, modify or terminate the Plan or any portion of the Plan at any time, subject to applicable laws (and the terms of an applicable collective bargaining agreement, if any). The consent of Plan participants is not required to terminate, modify, amend or change the Plan. Any such amendment or termination will not affect the benefits that accrued prior to the date of such action taken by the Plan Administrator. A relationship with a Contract/Claims Administrator may be changed or terminated at the Plan Administrator's discretion. For any fully-insured plan, the insurance carrier generally has the right to amend or terminate the insurance policy in accordance with its terms.

A Contract/Claims Administrator or Insurer may terminate coverage or other administrative services if the Plan Administrator fails to pay the required fees or premiums in a timely manner as prescribed by the applicable contract. An Insurer may also terminate the insurance policy applicable to a fully-insured Component Benefit Plan on any premium due date if the number of persons insured is less than the minimum number required, or if the Plan Administrator fails to meet any other criteria set by the insurer that must continue to be satisfied.

Affiliates, divisions and subsidiaries reserve the right to terminate participation in the Plan or any Component Benefit Plan. And unless specifically excluded, the action of the Plan Administrator in amending, modifying or terminating a benefit or an entire Component Benefit Plan shall apply to all affiliates, divisions or subsidiaries covered by the Plan or Component Benefit Plan.

PLAN INFORMATION

The Plan identified on the following pages is subject to regulation under ERISA. All plans outlined within this document have the following ERISA specifications in common:

The Name of the Diese	1.01.01	
The Name of the Plan:	YMCA of the Fox Cities Employee Welfare	
	Benefit Plan (the "Plan")	
Name and Address and Phone Number of	YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES	
Employer:	218 E. Lawrence Street, Appleton, WI 54911	
	920-739-6135	
The Employer Identification Number (EIN):	39-0806191	
Plan Number:	504	
Type of Plan:	Welfare Plan providing medical, prescription	
	drug, dental, vision, disability, and life	
	insurance.	
Type of Administration:	Fully-insured and self-funded contract	
	administration provided in accordance with	
	plan documents, third party administrative	
	agreements, and group insurance policies and	
	certificates.	
Name of Plan Administrator:	YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES	
Business Address:	218 E. Lawrence Street, Appleton, WI 54911	
	and an amount of the second of	
Business Phone Number:	920-739-6135	
Designated Agent for Legal Process:	YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES	
3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3 3	I MON ON THE TOX OFFIED	
Address at which Process may be Served:	218 E. Lawrence Street, Appleton, WI 54911	
Plan Changes or Termination:	The Employer may terminate, suspend,	
·	withdraw, amend or modify any portion of the	
	Plan in whole or in part at any time, subject to	
	the applicable provisions of the group benefit	
	contracts, corporate minutes and/or bylaws, or	
	other written instrument.	
Plan Fiscal Year End:	12/31	

Administration of the Plan is under the supervision of the Plan Administrator. To the fullest extent permitted by law, the Plan Administrator will have the discretion to determine all matters relating to eligibility, coverage and benefits under the Plan. The Plan Administrator will also have the discretion to determine all matters relating to interpretation and operation of the Plan. In the absence of clear and convincing evidence that the Plan Administrator (or delegate) acted arbitrarily or capriciously, any determination by the Plan Administrator (or an authorized delegate of the Plan Administrator) shall be final and binding.

Description of Types of Funding Arrangements

The Component Benefit Plans are either fully-insured, self-funded or partially self-funded. See Schedule A for more information.

A. Fully-insured plan

In a fully-insured plan, benefits are provided under a group insurance policy entered into between the Employer and the Insurer. Claims for benefits are sent to the insurance company. The insurance company, not the Employer, is responsible for paying claims and for the financial risk of paying claims under the applicable Component Benefit Plan. The insurance carrier is also the ERISA fiduciary, with discretionary authority to make decisions on the payment of benefits, including determining claims and appeals, and otherwise administering the terms of the insurance policy. The Plan Administrator is generally responsible for determining who is eligible to participate in a fully-insured plan. Insurance premiums for Plan participants as well as employee contributions (pre-tax and/or after-tax, as applicable) are paid out of the general assets of the Employer, as needed.

Unless superseded by applicable law, if the terms of this document conflict with the terms of the insurance policies applicable to a fully-insured benefit, then the terms of the insurance policy will control.

B. Self-funded plan/Partially Self-funded plan

In a self-funded plan or partially self-funded plan, the Employer hires the Contract/Claims Administrator to process claims under the Plan. The Contract/Claims Administrator does not serve as an Insurer, but merely as a claims processor and administrator. Claims for benefits are sent to the Contract/Claims Administrator. The Contract/Claims Administrator processes the claims, then requests and receives funds from the Employer to make payment on the claims to participants or health care providers. The Employer is ultimately responsible for providing benefits under the self-funded plan, not the Contract/Claims Administrator. If the Plan is partially self-funded, the insurance company and the Employer share responsibility for paying benefits.

There is no special fund or trust or insurance from which benefits are paid. Employee contributions (pre-tax and after-tax, as applicable) are also paid out of the general assets of the Employer, as needed.

C. Special Information Regarding a Section 125 Plan

The Employer has established a "cafeteria plan" under Internal Revenue Code Section 125, which allows eligible employees to pay their portion of the premiums or required contributions for medical, dental, and vision coverages on a pre-tax basis. By enrolling in one or more of these coverages, an employee authorizes the Employer to reduce the employee's wages by an amount equal to the applicable share of the premium for the coverage elected (on a pre-tax basis, when possible).

When an employee's share of the premium is paid on a pre-tax basis, the employee's salary reduction amount is not included in taxable income for purposes of federal and most state and local income taxes. Social Security tax is also not paid, which means contributions may reduce wages reported for Social Security purposes and could ultimately reduce an employee's Social Security benefit amount.

If the employee is paying for coverage on a pre-tax basis through the cafeteria plan, then salary reduction elections will be effective for the entire Plan Year and cannot be changed during the Plan Year, unless an allowable change event occurs, as defined in the Section 125 plan document. Examples of allowable change events include marriage, divorce, birth or adoption of a child, death of a spouse or child, loss of coverage under another employer's group health plan due to termination of employment, change in employment status resulting in gain or loss of eligibility for coverage, or changes in the cost or coverage.

Eligibility and Benefit Termination Specifications

A. Employee Eligibility and Participation

Certain employees and their dependents are eligible to participate in the Component Benefit Plans. Eligibility may vary by Component Benefit Plan. Schedule B contains the eligibility requirements of each Component Benefit Plan, including but not limited to:

- a) any job classifications that are eligible to participate in the plan:
- b) any service requirement, generally referred to as a waiting period, that must be satisfied prior to becoming eligible to participate.

Eligible employees will be provided enrollment materials which outline the enrollment procedures for each Component Benefit Plan. Online enrollment may be required for all or some of the benefits included in the Plan. Any eligible employee and/or eligible dependent who is properly enrolled in a Component Benefit Plan will be a "participant" in the Plan.

B. Dependents Eligibility

Eligible employees may enroll their spouse, children, and other dependents. Information regarding dependent eligibility requirements can be found in the Component Benefit Plan Documents.

In order to enroll eligible dependents in the Plan additional documentation may be required as part of the enrollment process. This may include but is not limited to:

- Providing marriage certificates for spouses and information about coverage that is available through a spouse's employment.
- Birth certificate/ certificates of adoption, and full time student documentation, where applicable, for dependent children.
- · Physician's certification of disability for disabled dependents.

C. Benefit Termination

In general, a participant's coverage under the Plan or any particular Component Benefit Plan will terminate (subject to any available COBRA or state continuation rights) upon the earliest of the following:

- When the Employee terminates employment, retires or dies;
- When the Employee or other participant no longer meets the eligibility requirements for participation in the Plan or a particular Component Benefit Plan:
- When a participant fails to timely and/or completely pay the required share of premiums, if any, for the Plan or a particular Component Benefit Plan (including during a participant's paid or unpaid leave of absence); or
- When the participant fails to timely re-enroll in the Component Benefit Plan, if required; or
- When the Plan or a particular Component Benefit Plan is terminated by the Plan Sponsor or the insurer.

Additionally, more specific information regarding loss of benefits and when benefits terminate can be found in the Component Benefit Plan Documents.

The Plan Administrator may, in its sole discretion, cause a participant's coverage under the Plan or any particular Component Benefit Plan to terminate if such participant does any of the following: provides false information or makes material misrepresentations in connection with a claim for benefits; covers or enrolls an individual who is not eligible to participate in the Plan (e.g., adding a spouse before the date of marriage or continuing to cover the spouse after a divorce or adding or continuing to cover a child who does not meet the Plan's definition of Dependent); permits a non-participant to use a membership or other identification card for the purpose of wrongfully obtaining benefits; obtains or attempts to obtain benefits by means of false, misleading or fraudulent information, acts or omissions. To the extent permitted by law, the Plan Administrator may seek reimbursement for all claims or expenses paid by the Plan as a result of the false representation or fraud, and may

reduce future benefits as an offset for amounts that should be reimbursed, or pursue legal action against such individual.

With respect to medical coverage under the Plan, any termination of coverage will generally be effective on a prospective basis. However, in the case of fraud or an intentional misrepresentation, failure to pay or remit premium, coverage may be terminated retroactively (called a "rescission" of coverage) to the extent permitted by law, in which case the affected individual(s) shall be provided notice of the rescission and with an opportunity to appeal the rescission as required by law.

SPECIAL ENROLLMENT PERIODS

Special Enrollment Rights

If an Employee declines enrollment for himself or any dependents (including a spouse) because of other health insurance or group health plan coverage, the Employee may be able to enroll himself and his dependents in this plan if the Employee and his dependents lose eligibility for that other coverage (or if the employer stops contributing toward such other coverage). However, the Employee must request enrollment within 30 days after the other coverage ends (or after the employer stops contributing toward the other coverage).

If the Employee acquires a new dependent as a result of marriage, birth, adoption, or placement for adoption, he may be able to enroll himself and any dependents provided that a request for enrollment is made within 30 days after the marriage, birth, adoption, or placement for adoption. If the Employee adds coverage under these circumstances, he may add coverage during the Plan year. Coverage will become effective retroactive to the date of marriage, birth, adoption, or placement for adoption. The plan does not permit additions of coverage during the Plan year except for newly eligible persons and special enrollees.

Special enrollment rights also may exist in the following circumstances: A special enrollment period under this Plan will apply If the Employee or dependent:

- 1. was covered under Medicaid or a state child health insurance program (SCHIP) and that coverage terminated due to loss of eligibility, or
- 2. becomes eligible for premium assistance under Medicaid or a state child health insurance program.

The Employee must request coverage under this Plan within 60 days after the termination of such Medicaid or SCHIP coverage, or within 60 days of becoming eligible for the premium assistance from Medicaid or the SCHIP. Coverage under the plan will become effective on the date of termination of eligibility for Medicaid/state child health insurance program, or the date of eligibility for premium assistance under Medicaid or SCHIP.

CONTINUATION COVERAGE RIGHTS UNDER COBRA

The right to COBRA continuation coverage was created by a Federal law, the Consolidated Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1985 (COBRA). COBRA continuation coverage can become available to participants when group health coverage would otherwise end. For more information about rights and obligations under the Plan and under federal law, review the Plan's Summary Plan Description or contact the Plan Administrator.

Other options may be available when group health coverage is lost

For example, a participant may be eligible to buy an individual plan through the Health Insurance Marketplace. By enrolling in coverage through the Marketplace, an individual may qualify for lower costs on monthly premiums and lower out-of-pocket costs. Additionally, a person may qualify for a 30-day special enrollment period for another group health plan for which they are eligible (such as a spouse's plan), even if that plan generally does not accept late enrollees.

What is COBRA continuation coverage?

COBRA continuation coverage is a continuation of health Plan coverage when it would otherwise end because of a life event. This is also called a "qualifying event." Specific qualifying events are listed later in this notice. After a qualifying event, COBRA continuation coverage must be offered to each person who is a "qualified beneficiary." The Employee, his/her spouse, and any dependent children could become qualified beneficiaries if coverage under the Plan is lost because of the qualifying event. Under the Plan, qualified beneficiaries who elect COBRA continuation coverage must pay for COBRA continuation coverage.

An Employee becomes a qualified beneficiary if he/she loses coverage under the Plan because of the following qualifying events:

- His/her hours of employment are reduced, or
- Employment ends for any reason other than gross misconduct.

The spouse of an Employee becomes a qualified beneficiary if he/she loses coverage under the Plan because of any of the following qualifying events:

- The Employee dies;
- The Employee's hours of employment are reduced;
- The Employee's employment ends for any reason other than his or her gross misconduct;
- The Employee becomes entitled to Medicare benefits (under Part A, Part B, or both); or
- A divorce or legal separation from the Employee.

In general, only individuals covered by a group health plan immediately prior to the qualifying event may elect COBRA. However, this rule will not apply in the following situations:

- If the Employee cancels a spouse's coverage in anticipation of a divorce, then, if the Plan Administrator
 receives timely notice of the divorce (as explained below) and determines that the Employee dropped
 spousal coverage in anticipation of the divorce, then COBRA continuation will be made available to the
 former spouse effective on (but not before) the date of the divorce.
- If the Employee was covered by a group health plan on the day before the first day of a Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA) leave of absence, and a qualifying event occurs during or in connection with the FMLA leave of absence (e.g., the Employee does not return to work following the FMLA leave of absence and, therefore, experiences a termination of employment), then COBRA continuation coverage will be made available on the last day of the FMLA leave of absence even if the coverage was cancelled earlier in the FMLA leave period (e.g., for non-payment of premiums).

The Employee's dependent children will become qualified beneficiaries if they lose coverage under the Plan because of the following qualifying events:

- The parent-employee dies;
- The parent-employee's hours of employment are reduced:
- The parent-employee's employment ends for any reason other than his or her gross misconduct;
- The parent-employee becomes entitled to Medicare benefits (Part A, Part B, or both);
- The parents become divorced or legally separated; or
- The child stops being eligible for coverage under the Plan as a "dependent child."

When is COBRA continuation coverage available?

The Plan will offer COBRA continuation coverage to qualified beneficiaries only after the Plan Administrator has been notified that a qualifying event has occurred. The employer must notify the Plan Administrator of the following qualifying events:

- The end of employment or reduction of hours of employment;
- Death of the Employee; or
- The Employee's becoming entitled to Medicare benefits (under Part A, Part B, or both).

For all other qualifying events (divorce or legal separation of the Employee and spouse or a dependent child's losing eligibility for coverage as a dependent child), the Employee must notify the Plan Administrator within 60 days after the qualifying event occurs. The Employee must provide this notice to: YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES.

How is COBRA continuation coverage provided?

Once the Plan Administrator receives notice that a qualifying event has occurred, COBRA continuation coverage will be offered to each of the qualified beneficiaries. Each qualified beneficiary will have an independent right to elect COBRA continuation coverage. Covered Employees may elect COBRA continuation coverage on behalf of their spouses, and parents may elect COBRA continuation coverage on behalf of their children.

COBRA continuation coverage is a temporary continuation of coverage that generally lasts for 18 months due to employment termination or a reduction of the Employee's hours of work. Certain qualifying events, or a second qualifying event during the initial period of coverage, may permit a beneficiary to receive a maximum of 36 months of coverage.

There are also ways in which this 18-month period of COBRA continuation coverage can be extended:

Disability extension of 18-month period of COBRA continuation coverage

If the Employee or anyone in the Employee's family who is covered under the Plan is determined by Social Security to be disabled, and the Employee notifies the Plan Administrator in a timely fashion, the Employee and his/her entire family may be entitled to get up to an additional 11 months of COBRA continuation coverage, for a maximum of 29 months. The disability would have to have started at some time before the 60th day of COBRA continuation coverage and must last at least until the end of the 18-month period of COBRA continuation coverage.

Second qualifying event extension of 18-month period of continuation coverage

If the Employee's family experiences another qualifying event during the 18 months of COBRA continuation coverage, the spouse and dependent children in the family can get up to 18 additional months of COBRA continuation coverage, for a maximum of 36 months, if the Plan is properly notified about the second qualifying event. This extension may be available to the spouse and any dependent children getting COBRA continuation coverage if the Employee or former Employee dies or becomes entitled to Medicare benefits (under Part A, Part B, or both) or gets divorced or legally separated or if the dependent child stops being eligible under the Plan as a dependent child. This extension is only

available if the second qualifying event would have caused the spouse or dependent child to lose coverage under the Plan had the first qualifying event not occurred.

Are there other coverage options besides COBRA Continuation Coverage?

Yes. Instead of enrolling in COBRA continuation coverage, there may be other coverage options for the Employee and the Employee's family through the Health Insurance Marketplace, Medicaid, or other group health plan coverage options (such as a spouse's plan) through what is called a "special enrollment period." Some of these options may cost less than COBRA continuation coverage. To learn more about many of these options go to www.HealthCare.gov.

If there are any questions

Questions concerning the Plan or COBRA continuation coverage rights should be addressed to the contact or contacts identified below.

For more information about rights under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA), including COBRA, the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, and other laws affecting group health plans, contact the nearest Regional or District Office of the U.S. Department of Labor's Employee Benefits Security Administration (EBSA) in the area or visit www.dol.gov/ebsa. (Addresses and phone numbers of Regional and District EBSA Offices are available through EBSA's website.)

For more information about the Marketplace, visit www.HealthCare.gov.

Keep the Plan informed of address changes

The Employee can protect his/her rights and the rights of his/her family by informing the Plan Administrator of any changes in the addresses of family members. The Employee should also keep a copy of any notices sent by the Plan Administrator for his/her records.

For more information on COBRA and your rights you may call or make a written request to:

YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES Human Resources 218 E. Lawrence Street, Appleton, WI 54911 920-739-6135

Shorter maximum coverage period for health flexible spending accounts

The maximum COBRA coverage period for a health flexible spending arrangement (health "FSA") maintained by the Employer ends on the last day of the cafeteria or flexible benefits plan "plan year" in which the qualifying event occurs. In addition, if at the time of the qualifying event the Employee has withdrawn more from the FSA than the Employee has had credited to the FSA during the plan year, no COBRA right is available at all.

Other Rules and Requirements

Same Rights as Active Employees to Add New Dependents

A qualified beneficiary generally has the same rights as similarly situated active Employees to add or drop dependents, make enrollment changes during open enrollment, etc. Contact the Plan Administrator for more information. See also the paragraph below titled, "Children Born to or Placed for Adoption with the Covered Employee During COBRA Period," for information about how certain children acquired by a covered Employee purchasing COBRA coverage may actually be treated as qualified beneficiaries themselves. Be sure to promptly notify the Plan Administrator or its designee if changes to COBRA coverage are needed. The Plan Administrator or its designee must be notified in writing within 30 days of the date of a change (adding or dropping dependents, for example).

Children Born to or Placed for Adoption with the Covered Employee During COBRA Period

A child born to, adopted by, or placed for adoption with a covered Employee or former Employee during a period of continuation coverage is considered to be a qualified beneficiary provided that, if the covered Employee or former Employee is a qualified beneficiary, the Employee has elected COBRA continuation coverage for himself or herself. The child's COBRA coverage begins when the child is enrolled in the plan, whether through special enrollment or open enrollment, and it lasts for as long as COBRA coverage lasts for other family members of the Employee. To be enrolled in the plan, the child must satisfy the otherwise applicable plan eligibility requirements (for example, age requirements). Be sure to promptly notify the Plan Administrator or its designee a change to COBRA coverage is needed. The Plan Administrator or its designee must be notified in writing within 30 days of the date such a change is desired.

Alternate Recipients Under Qualified Medical Child Support Orders (QMCSO)

A child of the covered Employee or former Employee who is receiving benefits under the plan pursuant to a Qualified Medical Child Support Order received by the Plan Administrator during the Employee's period of employment with the Employer is entitled the same rights under COBRA as an eligible child of the covered Employee, regardless of whether that child would otherwise be considered a dependent. Be sure to promptly notify the Plan Administrator or its designee if a change to COBRA coverage is needed. The Plan Administrator or its designee must be notified in writing within 30 days of the date such a change is desired.

PLANS NOT SUBJECT TO COBRA

Life insurance and disability benefits are not subject to COBRA continuation provisions. However, in certain circumstances an existing life or disability insurance conversion period may be exercised within a specific period of time following the date of termination pursuant to any applicable state law. If a Plan participant wishes to learn more about a conversion policy and whether one is available (or any portability option that may be available), Plan participants should refer to the respective Certificate of Coverage for specific requirements.

CLAIMS PROCEDURES

A. Filing of Claims

This Section shall apply for any claim for benefits under a Component Benefit Plan unless that plan has a claims procedure that is compliant with ERISA Section 503. If the Component Benefit Plan has a claims procedure that is compliant with ERISA Section 503, the claims procedure of the Component Benefit Plan shall apply.

A request for benefits is a "claim" subject to these procedures only if it is filed by the plan participant or an authorized representative of the plan participant in accordance with these claim filing procedures.

Claims must generally be filed in writing with the applicable Component Benefit Plan insurer or administrator. (However, if a claim is an urgent care claim, an oral filing is acceptable.) If a claim is filed and the information is incomplete so as to prevent the claim from being processed, the participant will be given notice and an opportunity to complete the claim and refile.

An inquiry is not considered as a claim filing when it relates to general provisions of a plan (such as eligibility for participation, whether a service will be considered for benefits and prior approval of that service is not a requirement), the inquiry must be directed to the Plan Administrator.

Participants may designate an authorized representative if written notice of such designation is provided to the applicable provider identifying such authorized representative. In the case of a claim for medical benefits involving urgent care, a health care professional who has knowledge of the participant's medical condition may act as an authorized representative with or without prior notice.

B. Timing of Notice of Claim

The Plan Administrator shall notify the plan participant of any adverse benefit determination within a reasonable period of time, but not later than the time frame below, depending on the type of benefit being provided under the Component Benefit Plan under which the claim for benefits arises.

In General

Notice will be provided within 90 days after receipt of the claim. This period may be extended one time by the Plan for up to 90 days, provided that the Plan Administrator both determines that such an extension is necessary due to matters beyond the control of the Plan and notifies the plan participant, prior to the expiration of the initial 90-day period, of the circumstances requiring the extension of time and the date by which the Plan expects to render a decision.

Group Health Plan Claims

The timeframe for benefit determinations under group health plans shall be determined as provided under DOL Reg. section 2560.503-1(f)(2). For purposes of this section, group health plan means a group health plan as defined in DOL Reg. section 2560.503-1(m)(6).

Disability Plan Claims (or Claims Involving Disability)

Notice will be provided 45 days after receipt of the claim. This period may be extended by the Plan for up to 30 days, provided that the Plan Administrator both determines that such an extension is necessary due to matters beyond the control of the Plan and notifies the plan participant, prior to the expiration of the initial 45-day period, of the circumstances requiring the extension of time and the date by which the Plan expects to render a decision. The period for making the determination may be extended for up to an additional 30 days if Plan Administrator notifies the plan participant prior to the expiration of the first 30-day extension period of the circumstances of the extension and the date by which the Plan expects to render a decision. Any notice extension under this section shall explain the standards on which the entitlement to a benefit is based, the unresolved issues that prevent a decision on the claim, and the additional information needed to resolve those issues, and the plan participant shall be afforded at least 45 days within which to provide the specified information.

C. Content of Notice of Denied Claim

If a claim is wholly or partially denied, the Plan Administrator shall provide the Plan participant with a written notice identifying (1) the reason or reasons for such denial, (2) the pertinent Plan provisions on which the denial is based, (3) any material or information needed to grant the claim and an explanation of why the additional information is necessary, and (4) an explanation of the steps that the Plan participant must take if he wishes to appeal the denial including a statement that the Plan participant may bring a civil action under ERISA.

In addition, if the wholly or partially denied claim is by a Component Benefit Plan providing group health or disability benefits, the following information must also be included in the written notice: (1) If an internal rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar criterion was relied upon in making the adverse determination, either the specific rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar criterion; or a statement that

such a rule, guideline, protocol, or other similar criterion was relied upon in making the adverse determination and that a copy of such rule, guideline, protocol, or other criterion will be provided free of charge to the Plan participant upon request; or (2) if the adverse benefit determination is based on a medical necessity or experimental treatment or similar exclusion or limit, either an explanation of the scientific or clinical judgment for the determination, applying the terms of the Plan to the Plan participant's medical circumstances, or a statement that such explanation will be provided free of charge upon request.

In the case of a wholly or partially denied claim involving urgent care (as defined in DOL Reg. section 2560.503-1(m)(1)) under a Component Benefit Plan providing group health benefits, the notice must include a description of the expedited review process applicable to such claims. In addition, the information described in this Section may be provided orally within the timeframe required provided that a written or electronic notification is furnished to the plan participant not later than 3 days after the oral notification.

In the case of a disability claim or a claim involving disability, any adverse benefit determination shall include a discussion of the decision, with the basis for disagreeing with the views or decisions of any treating health care professionals, vocational experts, or other payers of benefit who granted the claimant's similar claims (including disability determinations by the Social Security Administration (SSA)). Any adverse benefit determination shall also include the plan's specific internal rules, guidelines, protocols, standards, or other similar criteria relied upon in making the adverse determination or, alternatively, a statement that such plan rules, guidelines, protocols, standards or other similar criteria do not exist. Any adverse benefit determination shall be provided in a culturally and linguistically appropriate manner.

The claimant is entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to, and copies of, all documents, records, and other information relevant to the claim.

D. Appeal of Denied Claim

If a Plan participant wishes to appeal the denial of a claim, he shall file a written appeal with the Plan Administrator on or before the 60th day after he receives the Plan Administrator's written notice that the claim has been wholly or partially denied (the 180th day for claims involving a group health plan or disability benefits). The written appeal shall identify both the grounds and specific Plan provisions upon which the appeal is based. The Plan participant shall lose the right to appeal if the appeal is not timely made.

- (1) The Plan participant shall be provided, upon request and free of charge, documents and other information relevant to his claim. A written appeal may also include any comments, statements or documents that the Plan participant may desire to provide. The Plan Administrator shall consider the merits of the Plan participant's written presentations, the merits of any facts or evidence in support of the denial of benefits, and such other facts and circumstances, as the Plan Administrator may deem relevant.
- (2) In addition to the requirements of paragraph (A) above, if the claim is under a Component Benefit Plan providing group health or disability benefits, the claims procedures shall be determined in accordance with paragraph (C) and 2560.503-1(h)(4).

The Plan Administrator shall ordinarily rule on an appeal within 60 days. However, if special circumstances require an extension and the Plan Administrator furnishes the Plan participant with a written extension notice during the initial period, the Plan Administrator may take up to 120 days to rule on an appeal. If the denied claim is by a Component Benefit Plan providing group health or disability benefits, the timing of the Plan Administrator's review shall be determined in accordance with DOL Reg. section 2560.503-1(i)(2) and 560.503-1(i)(3).

In the case of a disability claim or a claim involving disability, a claimant may review the claim file and present evidence and testimony as part of the claims and appeals process. Further, the Plan

Administrator shall provide the claimant, free of charge, with any new or additional evidence considered, relied upon, or generated by the plan (or at the direction of the plan) in connection with the claim. Such evidence shall be provided as soon as possible and to the extent possible in advance of the date on which the notice of adverse benefit determination on review is required to give the claimant a reasonable opportunity to respond before that date. Prior to issuing an adverse benefit determination on review based on a new or additional rationale, the plan administrator shall provide the claimant, free of charge, with the rationale. Such rationale shall be provided as soon as possible and to the extent possible in advance of the date on which the notice of adverse benefit determination on review is required to give the claimant a reasonable opportunity to respond before that date.

In the event of any error, a claimant may request a written explanation from the plan, including a specific description of the plan's bases, if any, for asserting that the error is *de minimis* and should not result in the deemed exhaustion of administrative remedies. The Plan shall provide this written explanation, if requested, within 10 days.

E. Denial of Appeal

If an appeal is wholly or partially denied, the Plan Administrator shall provide the Plan participant with a notice identifying (1) the reason or reasons for such denial, (2) the pertinent Plan provisions on which the denial is based, (3) a statement that the Plan participant is entitled to receive, upon request and free of charge, reasonable access to and copies of all documents, records, and other information relevant to the Plan participant's claim for benefits, and (4) a statement describing the Plan participant's right to bring an action under section 502(a) of ERISA. The determination rendered by the Plan Administrator shall be binding upon all parties. In addition, if the claim is under a Component Benefit Plan providing group health or disability benefits, the denial notice shall include additional information required under DOL Reg. section 2560.503-1(j)(5).

F. Exhaustion of Remedies

Before a suit can be filed in Federal court, claimants must exhaust internal remedies.

G. Additional Claims Processes

Applicability

This Subsection shall apply to the extent (1) the Plan constitutes a group health plan as defined in Treas. Reg. section 54.9801-2 or if the Plan Administrator determines that the Plan is subject to HIPAA portability rules and (2) the Plan is not a grandfathered health plan under the Affordable Care Act.

Effective Date

This Subsection shall be effective the later of the first plan year beginning after September 23, 2010 or the date the Plan is no longer a grandfathered health plan under the Affordable Care Act.

Internal Claims Process

The claims requirements above shall apply as the internal claims process except as provided under DOL Reg. 2590.715-2719 and any superseding guidance.

Adverse Benefit Determination

An adverse benefit determination means an adverse benefit determination as defined in DOL Reg. 2560.503-1, as well as any rescission of coverage, as described in DOL Reg. 2590.715-2712(a)(2).

Expedited Urgent Care Determination

The requirements of DOL Reg. section 2560.503-1(f)(2)(i) apply as provided in DOL Reg. 2590.715-2719(b)(2)(ii)(B) and any superseding guidance. Plan participants must be notified of benefit determinations (whether adverse or not) with respect to a claim involving urgent care (as defined in DOL Reg. section 2560.503-1(m)(1)) as soon as possible, taking into account the medical exigencies, but not later than 72 hours after the receipt of the claim.

Full and Fair Review

A Plan participant must be allowed to review the file and present evidence and testimony as part of the internal appeals process. Plan participants must be provided, free of charge, with any new or additional evidence considered relied upon or generated by the Plan in connection with the claim sufficiently in advance of the final adverse benefit determination to give the Plan participant a reasonable opportunity to respond prior to that date. The Plan must also meet the conflict of interest requirements under DOL Reg. 2590.715-2712(b)(2)(D).

Notice

A description of available internal and external claims processes and information regarding how to initiate an appeal must be provided. Notices of adverse benefit determinations must include the information required under DOL Reg. 2590.715-2719(b)(2)(ii)(E) as applicable. The final notice of internal adverse benefit determination must include a discussion of the decision. Notice must be provided in a linguistically appropriate manner as provided under DOL Reg. 2590.715-2719(e). The Plan must disclose the contact information for any applicable office of health insurance consumer assistance or ombudsman established under PHS Act section 2793.

Deemed Exhaustion of Internal Claims Process

If the Plan fails to adhere to the requirements of DOL Reg. 2590.715-2719(b)(2), except as provided under DOL Reg. 2590.715-2719(b)(2)(ii)(F)(2), the plan participant may initiate an external review under Section 6.02(b)(2) or may bring an action under section 502(a) of ERISA as provided in DOL Reg. 2590.715-2719(b)(2)(ii)(F) and any superseding guidance.

H. External Claims Process

State Process

To the extent the Plan is required under DOL Reg. section 2590.715-2719(c)(1)(i) or (c)(1)(ii) to comply with a State external claims process that includes at a minimum the consumer protections in the NAIC Uniform Model Act, then the plan or issuer must comply with the state external claims process of DOL Reg. section 2590.715-2719(c).

Federal Process

To the extent the Plan is not required under DOL Reg. section 2590.715-2719(c)(1)(i) or (c)(1)(ii) to comply with the State external claims process, then the plan or issuer must comply with the Federal external claims process of DOL Reg. section 2590.715-2719(d) and any superseding guidance.

I. Minor or Legally Incompetent Pavee

Benefits may become payable under a Component Benefit Plan to a Plan participant's estate, or to a minor or person who is not capable of executing a valid release. The Plan may in such an event make payment to one of the following:

- 1. A person who has assumed the care and support of such person, or is a designated beneficiary;
- 2. A personal representative of the Plan participant's estate; or
- 3. Any person related to the Plan participant by blood or marriage.

Such payment shall fully discharge the Plan Administrator and the Plan from further liability.

J. Missing Payee

After reasonable efforts have been made to identify and/or locate a Plan participant or beneficiary, if the Plan Administrator is unable to make a payment that is due, such payment and all subsequent payments otherwise due shall be forfeited one year after the date any such payment first became due.

ACA COMPLIANCE

The Plan complies with the requirements of the Affordable Care Act (ACA), including but not limited to the coverage of preventive services without cost sharing, Women's Care services, Coverage of Clinical Trials, and Emergency Room Access.

A. ACA Employer Shared Responsibility Compliance

The Plan complies with the ACA Shared Responsibility requirements to offer medical coverage to full time employees and their dependents. To accomplish this, the Plan has adopted the IRS Look Back Safe Harbor to measure and verify hours of service for variable hour employees. Employees who are determined to meet the ACA definition of full time during the Look Back Period (as designated by the Plan Administrator) will be deemed to be eligible for the subsequent Stability Period (as designated by the Plan Administrator) and shall be offered coverage accordingly.

B. ACA Eligibility and Enrollment

These policies and procedures supplement certain terms of eligibility set forth in the Employer's medical plan document. These policies and procedures (the "Procedures") are hereby incorporated into and made part of the Employer's group medical plan (the "Plan"). These Procedures along with the Plan Document constitute the complete Plan Document.

Definitions

Break in Service means a period of at least 13 consecutive Weeks during which the Employee has no Hours of Service, as defined herein. A Break in Service may also include any period for which the Employee has no Hours of Service that is at least four (4) consecutive Weeks in duration and longer than the period of employment (determined after application of the procedures applicable to Special Unpaid Leaves of Absence prescribed herein.)

Calendar Month means one of the 12 months named in the calendar (e.g. January, February, etc.).

Employee means an individual classified by the Employer as a common law employee of the Employer, determined in accordance with rules and regulations issued by the Internal Revenue Service. Such term shall not include individuals classified by the Employer as independent contractors (including any person who later becomes reclassified as an employee by the Internal Revenue Service or a court of competent jurisdiction). For purposes of this subsection, any individual who pays or agrees to pay self-employment tax in lieu of withholding shall be deemed to be an independent contractor.

Hours of Service means each hour for which the Employee is paid or entitled to payment for performance of services for the Employer AND any hour for which the Employee is paid or entitled to payment by the Employer for a period of time during which no duties are performed due to any of the following, consistent with 29 C.F.R. 2530.200b-2(a)(i):

- Vacation
- Holiday
- Illness or incapacity
- Layoff
- Jury duty
- Military duty or leave of absence

<u>Initial Measurement Period</u> means the 12 Calendar Month period beginning on the first day of the Calendar Month coinciding with or next following the Employee's Date of Hire. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Employer may make adjustments to the Standard Measurement Period with respect to an Employee on payroll periods that are weekly, bi-weekly or semi-monthly in duration, as set forth herein.

<u>Measurement Period</u> means the Initial Measurement Period or the Standard Measurement Period, as applicable.

Month means a period that begins on any date following the first day of a calendar month and that ends on the immediately preceding date in the immediately following calendar month (for example, from February 2 to March 1 or December 15 to January 14).

New Employee Stability Period means the 12 Calendar Month period that begins on the first day of the Calendar Month following the Calendar Month that begins on or after the Employee's anniversary date.

Ongoing Employee shall have the same meaning as Ongoing Employee set forth in the Plan Document.

Ongoing Employee Stability Period means the 12 Calendar Month period that begins on the first day following the end of the Plan's Standard Measurement Period.

Qualifying Part-time Employee shall have the same meaning as Qualified Part-time Employee set forth in the Plan Document.

Regular Full-Time Employee means a common law employee who is regularly scheduled to work 30 Hours of Service or more per Week.

<u>Seasonal Employee</u> means an Employee hired by the Employer into a position that is typically no longer in duration then six (6) months and begins at the same time of the year each year.

<u>Special Unpaid Leave of Absence</u> means any of the following types of unpaid leaves of absence that do not constitute a Break in Service: (a) Leave protected by the Family and Medical Leave Act; (b) leave protected by the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act; or (c) Jury Duty (as reasonably defined by the Employer),

Standard Measurement Period means the 12-month period that begins each June 1 and ends May 31. The Employer may make adjustments to the Standard Measurement Period with respect to an Employee on payroll periods that are weekly, bi-weekly or semi-monthly in duration, as set forth herein.

Week means any seven (7) consecutive calendar-day period.

C. Additional Terms of Eligibility for Qualifying Part-time Employees and Ongoing Employees

The Plan Administrator will determine a Qualifying Part-Time Employee's and an Ongoing Employee's eligibility for coverage under the Plan in accordance with the following requirements:

- a. An Employee's Hours of Service during the applicable Measurement Period will be considered in determining eligibility for coverage under the Plan to the extent not preceded by a Break in Service.
- b. Impact of Payroll Periods: For payroll periods that are one week, two weeks, or semi-monthly in duration, the Employer is permitted to treat as a Measurement Period a period that ends on the last day of the payroll period preceding the payroll period that includes the date that would otherwise be the last day of the Measurement Period, provided that the Measurement Period begins on the first day of the payroll period that includes the date that would otherwise be the first day of the Measurement Period. The Employer may also treat as a Measurement Period a period that begins on the first day of the payroll period that follows the payroll period that includes the date that would otherwise be the first day of the Measurement Period, provided that the Measurement Period ends on the last day of the payroll period that includes the date that would otherwise be the last day of the Measurement Period.
- c. If the Employee experiences a Break in Service during a Measurement Period and then again resumes Hours of Service following a Break in Service, such Employee will be treated as a new Employee upon the date that the Employee resumes Hours of Service for the Employer.
- d. Impact of Special Unpaid Leaves of Absence: If the Employee takes a Special Unpaid Leave of Absence during a Measurement Period, the Employer will disregard all consecutive Weeks of such unpaid leave when determining the average Hours of Service during the applicable Measurement Period.

e. Each Employee's Hours of Service will be determined in a manner consistent with Internal Revenue Code Section 4980H and the regulations issued thereunder.

HEALTH INSURANCE PORTABILITY AND ACCOUNTABILITY ACT (HIPAA)

The Privacy Rules and Security Rules under HIPAA apply to certain benefits of the Plan that constitute "covered entities" within the meaning of HIPAA (e.g. health plans). This Section applies to self-funded health benefits (i. e., medical, dental, healthcare reimbursement accounts) as noted in Exhibit A.

A. Use and Disclosure of Protected Health Information (PHI)

The Plan will use PHI to the extent allowed by and in accordance with the uses and disclosures permitted by HIPAA. Specifically, the Plan will use and disclose PHI for purposes related to health care treatment, payment for health care and health care operations. The Plan will also use and disclose PHI as required by law and as permitted by an authorization from the plan participant who is subject of such PHI. If the Plan discloses PHI to the Employer in accordance with this provision, the Employer may use and further disclose PHI for the same purposes and in the same situations as the Plan may use and disclose PHI, provided that such use or disclosure is for Plan administration functions performed by the Employer for the Plan or is required by law or permitted by authorization. All uses and disclosures of PHI, whether by the Plan or by the Employer, shall be limited to the minimum PHI necessary to accomplish the intended purpose of the use or disclosure in accordance with HIPAA. Notwithstanding the foregoing, neither the Plan nor the Employer shall use PHI that is genetic information in a manner that is prohibited by the Genetic Information Nondiscrimination Act of 2008.

Payment includes activities undertaken by the Plan to obtain premiums/funding or determine or fulfill its responsibility for coverage and provision of Plan benefits that relate to an individual to whom health care is provided. These activities include, but are not limited to, the following:

- (1) determination of eligibility, coverage and cost sharing amounts (for example, cost of a benefit, plan maximums and co-payments as determined for an individual's claim);
- (2) coordination of benefits;
- (3) processing of health benefits claims (including appeals and other payment disputes);
- (4) subrogation of health benefit claims;
- (5) employee contribution determinations:
- (6) adjusting amounts due based on overall health status and demographic characteristics of the participants enrolled;
- (7) billing, collection activities, and related health care data processing;
- (8) claims management and related health care data processing, including auditing payments, investigating and resolving payment disputes and responding to participant inquiries about payments;
- (9) obtaining payment under a contract for reinsurance (including stop-loss and excess risk insurance):
- (10) medical necessity reviews or reviews of appropriateness of care or justification of charges;
- (11) utilization review, including pre-certification, preauthorization, concurrent and retrospective review;
- (12) disclosure to consumer reporting agencies related to the collection of premiums or reimbursements; and
- (13) reimbursement to the Plan.

Health care operations include, but are not limited to, the following activities:

- (1) quality assessment:
- (2) population-based activities relating to improving health or reducing health care costs, protocol development, case management and care coordination, disease management, contacting health care providers and patients with information about treatment alternatives and related functions;
- (3) rating provider and Plan performance, including accreditation, certification, licensing or credentialing activities;

- (4) underwriting, premium rating and other activities relating to the creation, renewal or replacement of a contract of health insurance or health benefits, and ceding, securing or placing a contract for reinsurance of risk relating to health care claims (including stop-loss insurance and excess loss insurance);
- (5) conducting or arranging for medical review, legal services and auditing function, including fraud and abuse detection and compliance programs;
- (6) business planning and development, such as conducting cost-management and planningrelated analyses related to managing and operating the Plan, including formulary development and administration, development or improvement of payment methods or coverage policies;
- (7) business management and general administration activities of the Plan, including, but not limited to:
 - (i) management activities relating to the implementation of and compliance with HIPAA's administrative simplification requirements; and
 - (ii) customer service, including data analyses for policyholders;
- (8) resolution of internal grievances; and
- (9) due diligence in connection with the sale or transfer of assets to a potential successor in interest, if the potential successor in interest is a covered entity under HIPAA or following completion of the sale or transfer, will become a covered entity.

B. Employer's Obligations under the Privacy Rules

Under the Privacy Rules, the Plan may not disclose PHI to the Employer unless the Employer certifies that the Plan document has been amended to provide that the Plan will make such disclosures only upon receipt of a certification from the Employer that the Plan has been amended to include certain conditions to the Employer's receipt of PHI and that Employer agrees to those conditions. By adopting this Plan document, the Employer certifies that the Plan has been amended as required by the Privacy Rules and that it agrees to the following conditions, thereby allowing the Plan to disclose PHI to the Employer. Notwithstanding the foregoing, this provision shall be applicable only to self-funded Benefits. It is the Employer's intent to remain "hands-off" with respect to PHI related to insured Benefits. The Employer agrees to:

- (a) not use or further disclose PHI other than as permitted or required by the Plan document or as required by law;
- (b) ensure that any agents, including a subcontractor, to whom the Plan provides PHI received from the Plan agree to the same restrictions and conditions that apply to the Employer with respect to such PHI;
- (c) not use or disclose PHI for employment related actions and decisions unless authorized by an individual;
- (d) not use or disclose PHI in connection with any other benefit or employee benefit plan of the Employer unless authorized by an individual;
- (e) report to the Plan any PHI use or disclosure of which it becomes aware that is inconsistent with the uses or disclosures permitted hereunder and/or may constitute a "breach" as that term is defined in HIPAA;
- (f) make PHI available for access by the individual who is the subject of the PHI in accordance with HIPAA;
- (g) make PHI available for amendment and incorporate any amendments to PHI in accordance with HIPAA;
- (h) make available the information required to provide an accounting of disclosures in accordance with HIPAA;
- make internal practices, books and records relating to the use and disclosure of PHI received from the Plan available to the HHS Secretary for the purposes of determining the Plan's compliance with HIPAA; and
- (j) if feasible, return or destroy all PHI received by the Plan that the Employer still maintains in any form, and retain no copies of such PHI when no longer needed for the purpose for which disclosure was made (or if return or destruction is not feasible, limit further uses and disclosures to those purposes that make the return or destruction infeasible).

C. Employer's Obligations under Security Rules

If the Employer creates, receives, maintains, or transmits electronic PHI, also referred to as ePHI, other than enrollment and disenrollment information and Summary Health Information, which are not subject to these restrictions, the Employer will:

- (a) implement administrative, physical, and technical safeguards that reasonably and appropriately protect the confidentiality, integrity, and availability of ePHI;
- (b) ensure that any agents, including subcontractors, who create, receive, maintain, or transmit ePHI on behalf of the Plan implement reasonable and appropriate security measures to protect the ePHI:
- (c) report to the Plan any Security Incident of which it becomes aware; and
- (d) implement reasonable and appropriate security measures to ensure that only those persons identified below have access to ePHI and that such access is limited to the purposes identified below.

D. Separation Between the Plan and the Employer

In accordance with HIPAA, only the following employees or classes of employees may be given access to PHI:

- (a) the person employed in the position that is given primary responsibility for performing the Employer's duties as the Plan Administrator of the Plan; and
- (b) staff designated by the person described in (a) above.

E. Limitation of PHI Access and Disclosure

The person(s) described above may only have access to and use and disclose PHI for Plan administration functions that the Employer performs for the Plan.

F. Noncompliance Issues

If the person(s) described above does not comply with this Plan document, the Employer shall provide a mechanism for resolving issues of noncompliance including, but not limited to, disciplinary sanctions.

G. Amendments and Guidance

To the extent HIPAA is amended and/or enforcement agency guidance is issued after the Effective Date, the Plan shall be administered in accordance with the law, including such amendments and/or changes.

REIMBURSEMENT/SUBROGATION

A. Self-funded Component Benefit Plan Provisions

Right of Reimbursement/Subrogation

If a participant is injured or becomes ill due to the actions of any third party and becomes entitled to receive any benefit covered under a Component Benefit Plan, the participant must assist the Component Benefit Plan in recovering from the responsible third party (or its insurer). By filing a claim for payment of benefits under a Component Benefit Plan or by receiving benefit payments from a Component Benefit Plan for an injury or illness for which a third party may be responsible, the participant gives the rights that the participant has to recover from the third party (or insurer) to the Component Benefit Plan and the Employer, to the extent of the benefits paid by (or owed to the participant) by that Component Benefit Plan. The Plan Administrator or the Employer has the right to sue, compromise or settle with any responsible third party (or its insurer) on behalf of the participant. The Component Benefit Plan can recover from a third party or any liability insurer or other insurer covering the third party, including the participant's own uninsured/underinsured motorist coverage and any medical or no fault benefits that are paid or payable, to the extent that the third party may be liable. For purposes of this Reimbursement/Subrogation section, the term "participant" shall include their dependents and, if applicable, beneficiaries.

Rights of Component Benefit Plans

Where a third party may be responsible for a participant's injury or illness, the Component Benefit Plans reserves the right to either:

- Pay all or part of the benefits covered under the Component Benefit Plans and be reimbursed from a settlement or judgment against the responsible third party; or
- Delay payment of all or part of the benefits covered under the Component Benefit Plans and require
 the third party to pay the benefits as part of a settlement or judgment.

Participant Cooperation

Participants must cooperate with the Plan Administrator and the Employer to exercise their right of reimbursement/subrogation and to help them recover benefits. Each participant may be required to sign a reimbursement/subrogation agreement prior to payment of any benefits. However, if the Component Benefit Plan pays any benefits prior to obtaining a signed reimbursement/subrogation agreement, such payment will not operate as a waiver of the reimbursement/subrogation right or of the right to require the participant to sign a reimbursement/subrogation agreement prior to receipt of any further benefit payments. The reimbursement/subrogation agreement is binding on the participant regardless of whether:

- The payment received from the third party (or its insurer) is the result of a legal judgment, arbitration award, compromise settlement or any other arrangement,
- The third party has admitted liability for the payment, or
- Medical expenses are itemized in the third party (or its insurer) payment.

Participant Notification Requirement

Participants are required to notify the Plan Administrator, in writing, of any injury or illness that provides or may provide the Component Benefit Plan subrogation and/or reimbursement rights under this provision. This notice must be provided to the Plan Administrator as soon as reasonably possible after occurrence of the injury or illness. The Plan Administrator may, in its sole discretion, at that time or any other time:

- Instruct the participant to seek, not to seek, or to discontinue seeking payment or reimbursement on behalf of the Plans; and
- Pursue such payment or reimbursement independently in the same or a separate lawsuit or other proceeding or may abandon such payment or reimbursement altogether.

Reimbursement of Component Benefit Plans

If a participant makes or files a claim, demand, lawsuit or other proceeding against a third party who may be liable, the participant must seek payment or reimbursement on behalf of the Component Benefit Plans for the amount of benefits covered by the Component Benefit Plans (whether or not paid). The participant must notify the Plan Administrator prior to making or filing any such claim, demand, lawsuit or other proceeding. Any compromise or settlement entered into by a participant which attempts to reduce or limit the amount of the payment for medical or any other expenses covered by the Component Benefit Plans (whether or not paid) to an amount that is less than the benefits covered by the Component Benefit Plan (whether or not paid) shall not be effective unless the Plan Administrator consents to the compromise or settlement in writing. If the participant receives a failure to reimburse the Component Benefit Plans according reimbursement/subrogation agreement may result in civil action against the participant and/or their attorney.

The Plan shall be considered to have an equitable lien against monies received by the participant (or any individual, trust or other person or entity acting on behalf of the participant) and shall be reimbursed first and fully to the extent of any and all benefits paid by it from any monies received, with the balance, if any, retained by such individual. Pending reimbursement, the participant (or such individual's representative who receives any such recovery) shall be deemed to hold such amounts in constructive trust for the benefit of the Plan. The Component Benefit Plans have the right to be reimbursed in full before any amounts (including attorney's fees incurred by the participant) are deducted from the proceeds, judgment, settlement, or award, even if the participant is not "made whole". If a participant receives a settlement, judgment or recovery which does not cover all of the

participant's damages (including Plan benefits), the Plan Administrator may on behalf of the Component Benefit Plans accept less than the full amount of Plan benefits, such as a percentage of the amount recovered; however, this is within the Plan Administrator's discretion.

Fully-insured Component Benefit Plan Provisions

Component Benefit Plan Document(s) will set forth the insurance carrier's rights to reimbursement or to subrogate a recovery for that plan.

RIGHT TO REQUEST OVERPAYMENTS

The Plan reserves the right to recover any payments made by the Plan that were:

- made in error; or
- made after the date the person should have been terminated under this Plan; or
- made to any participant or any party on behalf of a participant where the Plan Sponsor determines the payment to the participant or any other party is greater than the amount payable under this Plan.

The Plan has the right to recover from participants if the Plan has paid them or any other party on their behalf.

NO GUARANTEE OF TAX CONSEQUENCES

Neither the Plan Administrator nor the Employer makes any commitment or guarantee that amounts paid to or for the benefit of a participant under the Plan will be excludable from the participant's gross income for federal, state or local income tax purposes, or that any other federal, state or local tax treatment will apply to or be available to any participant. It shall be the obligation of each participant to determine whether each payment under the Plan is excludable from the participant's gross income for federal, state and local income tax purposes, and to notify the Employer if the participant has reason to believe that any such payment is not so excludable.

NO ASSIGNMENT OF RIGHTS OR BENEFITS

Except to the extent specifically provided under the terms of a Component Benefit Plan, the rights of a participant under the Plan (including but not limited to the rights to appeal a benefit determination or payment, to bring a suit for benefits, or other remedies under ERISA) may not be sold, transferred, assigned, or pledged to any other person or entity. In addition, the benefits payable under the Plan shall not be subject to sale, transfer, assignment, pledge, encumbrance, charge, garnishment, execution, or levy of any kind, either voluntary or involuntary, including any such liability which is for alimony or other payments for the support of a spouse or former spouse, or for any other relative of the Employee, prior to actually being received by the person entitled to the benefit under the terms of the Plan. Any attempt to anticipate, alienate, sell, transfer, assign, pledge, encumber, and charge or otherwise dispose of any right to benefits payable under the Plan shall be void. The Employer shall not in any manner be liable for or subject to the debts, contracts, liabilities, engagements or torts of any person entitled to benefits hereunder.

SEVERABILITY

If any provision of the Plan is determined to be invalid or unenforceable, it shall not have an effect on the remainder of the Plan. The Plan shall be construed and enforced as if such provision had not been included.

APPLICABLE LAW

Any provision of the Plan that is in conflict with federal law or an applicable state law that requires precedence, shall be amended to conform to the minimum requirements of those laws.

NOT AN EMPLOYMENT CONTRACT

None of the Plans or benefits discussed on the preceding pages are to be considered contracts for employment between the Employee and the Employer. The Plans do not guarantee the Employee the right of continued employment nor do they limit the Employer's right to discharge the Employee.

INDEMNIFICATION

The Employer shall indemnify and hold harmless any person serving as the Plan Administrator from any and all losses, claims, damages, expense (including court costs and attorneys' fees) incurred in connection with the duties and responsibility delegated to them under the Plan to the extent not covered by insurance, unless due to the person's own gross negligence, willful and intentional misconduct or lack of good faith.

ADOPTION PAGE

YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES previously established a program of benefits representing an "Employee Welfare Benefit Plan" under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA), as amended, called the YMCA of the Fox Cities Employee Welfare Benefit Plan (the "Plan") Plan number 504, effective January 1, 2020. By signing below, YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES adopts this Restated Summary Plan Description.

YMCA OF THE FOX CITIES

By: Level Authorized Representative

Date: 3 127 1302

Witnessed:

By: Medelle services

Date: 03 127 12020

SCHEDULE A PLAN BENEFITS

Listed below are the names, addresses, and phone numbers of the organizations that provide insurance and/or administrative services, including as Contract/Claims Administrators. These services include administering claims and providing customer service.

Type of Plan	Policy No. or Group No.	Type of Funding	Contribution
Medical PPO Plan Prairie States (Contract/Claims Administrator) Po Box 23, Sheboygan, WI 53081 800-615-7020	YMC	Self-funded	Employer and Employee Contributions
 Managed Transplant Program OptumHealth 6300 Olsen Memorial Highway, Minneapolis, MN 55427-4981 800-847-2050 	100093	Fully-insured	Employer and Employee Contributions
 Dental Delta Dental PO Box 828 Steven Point, WI 54481 800-236-3712 	96503-0- 04152010	Self-funded	Employer and Employee Contributions
• Basic Life Insurance/AD&D Lincoln National Life Ins. Co. 8801 Indian Hills Drive Omaha, NE 68114-4066 800-423-2765	10225603	Fully-insured	Employer Contributions
 Group Accident Insurance Lincoln National Life Ins. Co. 8801 Indian Hills Drive Omaha, NE 68114-4066 800-423-2765 	100225603	Fully-insured	Employer Contributions
• Voluntary Life Insurance Lincoln National Life Ins. Co. 8801 Indian Hills Drive Omaha, NE 68114-4066 800-423-2765	1571814	Fully-insured	Employee Contributions
• Long-term Disability Lincoln National Life Ins. Co. 8801 Indian Hills Drive Omaha, NE 68114-4066 800-423-2765	10225604	Fully-insured	Employer Contributions
• Voluntary Vision Insurance Superior Vision PO Box 44077 Milwaukee, WI 53214-7077 800-883-5747	0098L	Fully-insured	Employee Contributions
Section 125 Plan (Health Care and Dependent Care FSA) Employee Benefits Corporation (Contract/Claims Administrator) PO Box 44347 Madison, WI 53744 800-346-2126		Self-funded	Employee Contributions

SCHEDULE B

ELIGIBILITY AND EFFECTIVE DATE FOR COVERAGE

Eligibility for coverage under the Plan may vary by the type of benefit. Unless otherwise listed below, employees will be eligible based on satisfaction of the following requirements.

Effective Date	Termination Date

Eligible Employees	Work Hour Requirement	Line of Coverage	Waiting Period
Regular Full-time Employees (RFT)	37.5 hours per week for twelve months of the calendar year	FSA, Life/AD&D,Voluntary Life, Disability, Medical, Dental and Vision	The first of the month following 30 days of employment for RFT
Full Time equivalent (FTE)	30-37.5 hours each week for twelve months of the calendar year	Medical and Vision	The first of the month following 30 days of employment for FTE
Regular Part- time employees (RPT)	20 to 29 hours a week for ten or more months of the calendar year	Vision	The first of the month following 30 days of employment for RPT

Reinstatement of Benefits Following (Medical Leave of Absence or Layoff):

Employees who are laid off and then recalled within 90 days shall be eligible for the exact same benefits that were in place at point of layoff.